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MINUTES
WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING


Monday, January 24, 2011 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Jacob Irwin


Mr. Kevin Killeen


Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Richard Beland


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Matthew Geary, Principal, Watertown High School

Sandra Greenwood, Watertown Resident

Fran Palmer, Teacher
Other interested guests

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  


Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 pm.

B. Salute to the Flag

Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance.
C.
Report from Student Council Representative – Jake Dorais

Mr. Dorais:  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  We just finished our exams.  Today was a makeup day after the slew of snow days we’ve had recently.  So far, we had one event planned, which was postponed because of the snow, which is the Winter Wonderland Dance.  It will most likely be this Friday.  The brainstorming stages that all the other clubs are in before the new year is continuing during this week and the week after as the third marking period begins.  We’ll have many updates at the next meeting.  Thank you.

C. Public Participation
None

E.
Budget Summary – (Information Only – No Action Required)

Mr. Mazzamaro:  There is a budget summary in board member’s packets for your review.  Were there any questions?  Ok, move on to item F.

F.     Committee Reports: 
1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  No report
2. Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  I have no report this evening.  We are working on focusing some time for the full board to be able to be enlightened as to the ongoing work of Curriculum and Instruction, but I would just like to share what the work of curriculum and instruction is.  I’ll make an analogy to building a house and making a house a home.  It’s relatively easy to build a house; the effort that is required is to build a home is something that happens on a much more personal level.   Our professional staff has been hard at work trying to make those improvements and it’s that sustained effort that we will recognize over time that will bring Watertown’s outcomes back to something that we can be proud of.
3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  As a result of our January 10th meeting, five policies are on your agenda this evening for first read.  One will be updated by the Superintendent later on in the meeting.
4.  Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Mr. Chairman, we are putting together a date next week for a budget committee meeting.  We’ll be contacting everyone when the date is.
5.     
Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  No report
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  No report this evening.  We are looking at as a future agenda item for Governance and Community Engagement to begin to have some community recognitions as an effort to show appreciation for those who go extraordinary lengths for our children.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I think that’s a good idea, too.  Thank you.
G.
Communications - Secretary 

Ms. Colangelo:  There is one this evening:


“Dear Superintendent Baldwin and Members of the Board of Education,

Thank you so much for the generous gift donation to the Watertown Fire Department in my Aunt Mary’s memory.  My entire family extends its gratitude.


Sincerely,


Sean Butterly and family”
H.     Minutes


1. Regular Board of Education Meeting – January 10, 2011
Motion Presented by:
Ms. Colangelo

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Lambert

Text of Motion:

To approve the minutes of the Regular Board of Education Meeting, January 10, 2011

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
I.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report

Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you very much, Mr. Mazzamaro.  Before I move to appointments, I would just like to take an opportunity to thank the town’s Watertown Public Works department and also the Board of Education’s custodian and maintenance staff.  Since we last met on January 10th, we’ve had three snow days and one 90 minute delay in what has turned out to be just an extraordinary winter and certainly our ability to bring children in to the schools safe or to make the decision to close school or delay school is deeply dependent upon our cooperation with the Watertown Public Works department, and the highway department specifically.  I would like to publically thank Bill Batterton and his staff.  They do a wonderful job in supporting our efforts to open school safely during a very challenging winter.  I would like to thank Bill and also Ray Cenicccola because, unfortunately, it does appear that this winter is not going away anytime soon and we should publically acknowledge the fine work of both of these departments, so I’d like to go on record for that.
You can see in appointments in the school system at this mid-year mark, we finished exams at the high school and we are preparing to open our technology area and Family and Consumer Science and Medical Careers classrooms.  In so doing, we are employing a recent retiree who is willing to work with us in these last six months in a very challenging and demanding positions as we begin this very important elective program again.  
We did have a resignation in the school system and we are looking to replace that individual as we speak.


1.
Appointments – (Information Only)

a.
Ms. Janet Bloemker to the position of Family and Consumer Science teacher at Watertown High School, effective January 24, 2011 through the end of the 2010-2011 school year, at the salary of $409.52 per diem. 

2.
Resignations – (Information Only)


a.
Ms. Lindsey Matteo from the position of Special Education Teacher at Watertown High School effective January 20, 2011 for personal reasons.

2. Grants Awarded to the Music Department
Ms. Baldwin:  You can see that our music department, under the leadership of Anna Jedd, has been busy trying to secure grants and we did receive two grants; most recently, a significant addition to the department in terms of a sousaphone at the high school.  This grant was done by Mrs. Jedd and Kyle Culbertson who’s a teacher at the high school.
a.
The Litchfield Bankcorps awarded the Music Department at Watertown High School a grant in the amount of $100.00 to be used for the high school band.

b.
The Watertown Foundation, Inc. awarded the Watertown Public Schools’ Music Program at Watertown High School a grant in the amount of $2,974.27 to be used to purchase a Sousaphone.
4.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only)

Ms. Baldwin:   We are moving forward here.  We are still on time with a February 18 takeover of the entire high school.  Obviously, O & G will be onsite with punch list work, we anticipate through most likely May.  If it’s sooner than that, that would be fantastic, but there is a lot of work that will still need to be followed up on.  O & G had a pizza party today for all of the contractors and invited us as owners, as well, to take a tour of the kitchen facility, which right now they are working on installing the flooring and the mechanicals are hooked up for all of the equipment and we anticipate serving, hopefully, in the next week out of that kitchen.  We continue to make progress here at the high school.  
We continue to address punch list items at Polk and we will be rescheduling our Polk dedication ceremony for, I think it would be smart to do it sometime in the spring when we really know that it’s spring.  We’re looking forward to that as well.

5.
First Reading of Revised Policy Documents
Ms. Baldwin:  As Ms. Colangelo referenced in her subcommittee report, we do have five first readings of policies.  Most of this work strengthens existing policy in place here at the board.  Ms. Clancy can answer any questions relative to the school lunch policy.  I can also answer questions on residency and we’ll address the Shipman and Goodwin review at that time.  If any board members have questions relative to Policy A, I’d be happy to answer them.
a.)
School Lunch Policy – (Sec. 2-1)

To strengthen communication with parent community regarding compliance with Free & Reduced Lunch Program and to address the practice at the elementary level of students charging lunches when they forget lunch or don’t have money to buy lunch.

(Attachment A)
Ms. Baldwin:  Policy B, proof of residency.  This is an opportunity for us to strengthen our existing document policy document as it relates to proof of residency.  As the board is aware, our current policy reflects the Connecticut General Statutes in terms of what we expect people registering their children to be able to produce for documentation.  We have, because of the significant economic circumstances taking place across the region, we’ve experienced more situations where families come to us and share that their entire family is now living with someone else in the community, whether it be a friend or a relative.  They don’t have the ability to prove this arrangement.  Shipman and Goodwin has reviewed our model documents and what they have suggested is that in Attachment B, section 9.9 is perfectly fine.  They have suggested in the parent’s statement adding a separate document as an affidavit.  In the upcoming board meeting, you will see changed language as it relates to this document, but other than that, they have said that this is consistent with other forms and regulations that they have provided other districts.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Superintendent, just a question.  The only material change in the policy is the parent’s statement?

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct, that form will be changed.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Ok and this will be effective for registration enrollments that will take place between now and the ’11-12 school year.

Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.  We would like to able to implement this as we begin the registration process at John Trumbull Primary School.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Good.  Do we know how to communicate this change in advance to potential parents of John Trumbull?

Ms. Baldwin:  Yes, there was in last week’s Town Times a very large statement about the fact that registration was beginning and what proof of residency meant and what would be required.  Broadly, this information was shared with the community.  A letter also goes out.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Thank you.  So, just to clarify, there’s no change on 9-9.

Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.
b.)
Proof of Residency Policy – (Sec. 9-9)

To strengthen existing policy and provide regulations relative to proof of residency documentation, the regulations have been reviewed by legal counsel at Shipman and Goodwin.

(Attachment B)
Ms. Baldwin:  C is tuition rates and they are set annually by the board and Ms. Clancy uses our previous year’s ED001 report to calculate what those rates should be.  This is also a relatively straightforward process for the board.
c.)
Tuition Rates – (Sec. 3-12)

Tuition rates are set annually by the Board of Education.  Rates are calculated based upon the FY 09-10 ED001 Report.

(Attachment C)
Ms. Baldwin:  The same would be true for the purchasing policy, item D.  Again, this is just including the definition of encumbrance which was recommended to us by our auditors.  The policy remains whole.
d.)
Purchasing Policy – (Sec. 3-6)

To strengthen existing policy by defining an “Encumbrance”; this complies with auditor recommendations. 

(Attachment D)
Ms. Baldwin:  Item E, Dr. Collin has worked with the district’s nurses over the course of this past year and some of last year to better communicate when children need to have a physical updated so that we can better serve the community and work with parents in letting them know when they actually have to have their child have a physical for school registration.
e.)
Student Health Assessments & Immunizations – (Sec. 4-15)

The policy has been revised to more clearly communicate when health assessments need to be performed.

(Attachment E)
Ms. Baldwin:  This will come to the board for the final reading for approval on February 14th, our next board meeting.

6.
Presentation of FY 2011-2012 Personnel & Benefits Categories
Ms. Baldwin:  This is an opportunity for the community and the board to further engage in the fiscal year’s 2011-2012 operating budget and to understand more specifically personnel and benefits.
Tonight’s presentation is an opportunity to examine our two largest expenditure categories in the budget.  As board members will recall, last Thursday I presented to the board and to the community the recommended budget for 2011-2012.  That recommended budget is a $36,850,387 budget request and as we’ve all learned last week, it’s complicated.  Tonight, we want to talk about the personnel and benefit categories that encompass nearly 80% of that request.  Tonight is an opportunity to learn more about that.
Ultimately, what this chart represents is some complex thinking around what has transpired over the past year, over the 2010-2011 budget process, where it took us 4 referendums to ultimately earn our 2010-2011 budget.  Again, to try and build clarity around the request and around the information that we’re talking about, our current appropriation for 2010-2011 is $33,529,590.  That is what the voters saw in October at referendum.  That is the budget that was passed.  What we have here, you see is $1,676,226.  That is the state fiscal and stabilization grant through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.  That is the ARRA stimulus money that then Governor Rell used to bolster the Education Cost Sharing grant.  She took the ARRA money and supplanted basically, 14% of that and today, we’re anticipating roughly a $540 million gap at the state level, which represents all of that ECS, that education cost sharing grant all across the state of Connecticut because she took the ARRA money instead of looking at other difficult ways to fund the Education Cost Sharing Grant.  This year, 2010-2011, we have our appropriation of $33.5 million.  This year, this $1.6 million state fiscal stabilization funding is falling directly to the Board of Ed.  We are using that in personnel to fund positions so that we are staying whole at our $35.2 million previous budget.  That $35.2 million budget was our operating budget in 2009-2010.  It was our operating budget in 2008-2009.  We’re at that figure today in 2010-2011, only because of the state fiscal and stabilization funding.  As you recall, the decision to reduce this budget appropriation was made by the Town Council and we are at what is called minimum budget requirement.  That is the $33,529,590.  As we build this budget moving forward and request $36,850,387 for fiscal year 2011-2012, it’s hard to figure out.  Do you build from the glass half full or completely full and build from $35.2 million, knowing that the state has a $540 million gap in ECS funding and overall a $3.5 billion deficit or do you build from what you know your base is, which is in fact, your appropriation, $33.5 million.  As I explained last Thursday, and as board members recall, we met as a subcommittee and it was basically the full board on December 6, 2010.  We met with the Town Council’s Finance Subcommittee to basically get clarity on that question.  Which do we build from?  $33.5 or $35.2?  As you’re aware, if we build from $35.2, there are two assumptions at play there.  The first is the state’s education cost sharing grant will be level funded at ’08-09 levels.  That’s the first assumption because it’s an unknown.  The second one is that the town would funnel to us the ECS money, at least that $1.6, the town would acknowledge that yes, we’ve been level funded at ’08-09, and yes we will then funnel this ECS money to the board.  We asked them that question on December 6th and they said they would charge the finance director in looking into that.  Without any affirmative response that they would in fact funnel that money to us, we are really planning at a $33.5 million appropriation or an increase of $3.3 million, $3,320,797 or 9.9% increase.  If everything goes well, ECS is level funded at ’08-09 levels and the council would flow through to us that portion of money to keep us whole, then it’s a 4.7% increase in spending.
Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, just for clarification.  There was a lot of talk last year about towns approaching Hartford about allowing that if you go below the MBR, aren’t you penalized?  That’s still the law, correct?

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct.

Atty. Butterly:  No one ever got a waiver on that.  There’s been talk about it, but no one ever was able to get that waiver, right?

Ms. Baldwin:  I believe that is correct.  If you go below MBR, there’s the penalty of $2.00 for every $1.00 below that you have gone.  I do believe that there were communities that received a waiver as it related to enrollment changes, but not in essence, the minimum budget requirement.  Right now, today, MBR; the legislation remains the same on that.  I do believe though, to your point, once it’s determined with what will happen with the education cost sharing grant, I would hope that minimum budget requirement legislation is also addressed.  A lot is unknown.  It remains to be seen how that is handled.

Atty. Butterly:  Thank you.

Ms. Baldwin:  You’re welcome.

Mr. Killeen:  Superintendent, isn’t there a lack of clarity about MBR and what its constitutional intention is and its legislative intent?

Ms. Baldwin:  We’ve heard a lot of rhetoric around MBR and perhaps losing focus on really our constitutional obligation to fund public education and to provide all children with the free and appropriate public education.  That’s the fundamental purpose of MBR is trying to do that in an equitable way.  Obviously, we’ve all read and heard where perhaps there’s a belief that this is just some sort of piece of binding arbitration and continuing to support collective bargaining and unions moving in a different direction.  I think that might be what you’re referring to.

Mr. Killeen:  I am because I want to make sure that our community understands that we have a constitutional obligation to fund children’s education in an equitable manner and adequate manner as compared to other communities in the state.  There have been discussions, as board member Butterly had indicated, about reducing MBR and so forth.  Unless they’re willing to adjust the formulas for 169 towns, it just can’t happen without legally impacting a child’s right for an appropriate education.
Ms. Baldwin:  That’s correct.  I was at a press conference at the legislative office buildings a couple of weeks ago and Representative Fleischmann, who’s the chairperson of the education committee, spoke about his deep interest in finding a way to level fund the education cost sharing grant at ’08-09 levels.  In that passionate statement, he was also quite clear that any ECS funding initiative would also have attached to it minimum budget requirement legislation.  We can hope that that comes out of this governor’s budget in this next legislative session.

This chart, in essence certainly demonstrates the interplay of the state fiscal and stabilization funding, the local context in terms of the decision making to reduce the board’s budget below what was 0% in 2009-2010, below 2009-2010 funding levels to that minimum budget requirement.  Tonight, we’re going to learn more about what makes up almost 80% of this $36,850,387 request, which is the personnel and benefits account.

This is the same pie chart that you saw last Thursday and again, tonight, we are going to spend time talking about salaries and wages and employee benefits.  Salary and wages make up a little more than 60% of the total request and employee benefits make up a little more than 18% of the total request.  Certainly, as board members are aware, education is a labor intensive business.  We employ over 450 employees, certified and non-certified and we have collective bargaining agreements with the majority of these employees and we work very hard to contain cost, to shift costs and to be innovative in a very complex and dynamic environment.  Tonight, we’re going to learn a little bit more about what makes up these accounts.  Salaries and wages overall is $22,307,697.  We can break that down to look at just what we have as a category of certified salaries.  Certified salary is any employee who holds a certificate from the state Department of Education.  That would mean the Superintendent of Schools, your classroom teacher, your school psychologist, your library media specialist, guidance counselors, principals, supervisors of special education; all of those salaries, certified salaries or any individual who contributes to the teacher retirement system and holds an endorsement from the State Department of Education.  When we further break this certified salaries account, you can see there are different drivers in there.  Certified staff makes up about 89% of the total request.  That is teachers, school psychologists, media specialist, reading teachers.  All of those people really drive our work with children.  They drive the continuous improvement agenda.  We also have in this account the principals, assistant principals and supervisors.  They make up 6.39% of the total request.  They are this piece of the pie.  As you know in 2011-2012, they’ve taken a 0% wage increase.  We just settled a contract with them.  Over a three year period, they will receive less than 5% increase in salaries and wages.  They will also move their health insurance to the teacher plan and there is an increase in co-pay and elimination of a health maintenance plan, the blue care plan.  Overall, it is very beneficial to the board and certainly reflective of the challenging economic times.  In terms of central office, there are three employees of central office.  That account, you can see in the updated document, receives level funding for 2011-2012, $381,500.  Through many conversations with the board chair and my work with the Assistant Superintendent and Business Manager, we see the significance with the work we have ahead with the Watertown Education Association and what needs to happen there and see it as critically important that we will once again freeze our salaries for 2011-2012.  That is the slight difference overall that you see in the budget request tonight, as compared to what you saw on Thursday night.  There’s roughly about $11,000 difference.
In terms of other drivers in the certified account, there’s the early retirement or severance plan.  As the board is aware, it represents a little more than $282,000 in expenditures.  That represents our obligation to fund voluntary retirement incentive plan that we put forward for 24 teachers last year.  There are four other teachers that retired previously that have severance pay.  That’s included in there.  Also, our student advisors, those are some of our extracurricular programming that we provide stipends to.  That’s a very small piece of the certified salary account.  The school physician who works with us on policy review and keeping a safe and healthy school environment in terms of policies related to head lice, or how do we handle H1N1 flu.  His stipend with the district remains level funded as well.  Overall, in this account, the certified teacher accounts makes up over $15.4 million of the $22 million in salaries and wages.  Again, we know that in the past two years, we’ve eliminated 20 certified teaching positions.  We’re not getting any of those positions back in this request and we have class sizes of 28 and 29 children in 4th and 5th grade.  Numbers are even higher at Swift and specific content areas.  This budget request is literally a keep pace budget.  It does not address any restorative positions or any of our other unmet program needs that are clear that we’ve talked about previously.
In terms of better understanding that certified account, if you look on the two page spread sheet that you received tonight, there’s a descriptor code of 11150.  That’s a new code and you can see that it’s characterized as ARRA SFSF adjustment.  Basically, in this board’s budget, we are requesting the additional $1,676,226 because we are assuming that ECS won’t be level funded.  We have no information that if it were level funded, would the town give us that money.  You can see in the spread sheet, that we’re requesting that money.  That is part of that, a little more than $15 million in the certified staff account.  Again, that $1.6 million represents the 14% of ECS funding that this year is directly received board and in accordance with Minimum Budget Requirement statutory language.

Some of the other complexities in this budget is that the State Fiscal and Stabilization funding expires June 30th; that’s the $1.6 million; our IDEA ARRA money, which was a little more than $836,000; expires June 30th as well.  When you look at the spread sheet and as detailed as that spreadsheet is, you will also see that there is a federal jobs bills line item.  That is code 11160.  What we have done is $160,707 of the federal jobs is taking over what the ARRA IDEA program was funding.  We put together here at the high school, the ASPIRE program, there’s a teacher for that program, there’s a paraprofessional in that program.  We’ve built programs that are helping us to service children and contain other special education costs and so the federal jobs bill will pick up $160,707 of  the ASPIRE program.  It gives us another year of programming through a grant where the board is not funding that.  In addition, you can see that there is an offset to the certified account where we put the federal jobs bills, a total of $526,288, we are going to use that to pick up and save staff positions in that certified account.  We have not designated those positions yet because a lot remains to be seen in terms of how this budget is supported as we move forward.  We intend to use every penny of the federal jobs bill to lower the board’s operating budget.  That is evidenced in the spread sheet and is part of that certified salary account.

Cost drivers in personnel.  Our teacher’s contract is a cost driver, driving up almost 5.3% increase or a little more than $771,000.  As the board will recall, when we negotiated this contract in the fall of 2008, we anticipated step costs to be roughly 2.4% or overall a 4.4% increase.  You can see that because of the voluntary retirement incentive and other changes that have taken place in personnel, step cost is actually greater, closer to 3.3%.  Overall that is a significant driver in the board’s budget.  We are in discussions with the WEA about what they will do to support us in this extraordinary economic time.
Certainly, another cost driver again, as evidenced in the spreadsheet, you can see what’s called the ARRA SFSF adjustment.  It’s a budget change.  We need to request this $1.6 million to again keep us just level funded, keep us whole at $35.2, or in this case the $36.8 million request.

Non-certified salaries and wages; that represents all of our employees who help support the school system in a variety of ways, not necessarily directly servicing children in classrooms, but supporting the work of teachers and children and principals in classrooms.  This is in total a $5,536,425 account, so a little bit more than $5.5 million.  Again, you can see we have custodians.  That takes up about $1.8 million of the request; secretaries, roughly $1.3 million, paraprofessionals, $1.27 million.  We have our nurses across the district.  Every school across the district has one nurse.  John Trumbull, we’ve reduced from 2 nurses to 1.5.  We also fund the two parochial schools in terms of our nurses.  Then there’s the substitute account.  That substitute account is for substitute secretaries, paraprofessionals, as well as substitute teachers and so that takes up a significant piece of non-certified account.  Certainly, in order for us to meet the needs of children on a daily basis, we need to have substitutes when in fact teachers are out sick or a paraprofessional is unable to come to work for either personal reasons or sickness.  That account encompasses really all of our non-certified employees and our ability to be fully operational with a substitute on any given day.  

There’s also a small component that addresses our teacher education and mentoring program, the TEAM program, which replaces what used to be known as the BEST program, the Beginning Educator and Supporting Teacher program.  There’s also a very slight piece of this, which represents our interscholastic athletic obligation in terms of funding coaches.  

Overall, a $5.5 million account, very transparent.  I should say that we will be in negotiations for 2011-2012 with the custodian and maintenance group, with the nurses’ group and with the secretaries’ group.  We continue to work with our labor attorney to get up to date settlement data, so that we have a good sense of where to come in and also again, as a point of information, the custodian and maintenance group in 2010-2011 agreed to extend their contract through this year, 2010-2011 with a 0% wage increase.  The same is true with our paraprofessionals.  We settled a four year agreement with them that went retroactive to 2008-2009, but in that agreement, they took a hard 0% this year in 2010-2011.  Next year, in this 2011-2012 budget, they are taking a 1.5% general wage increase.  That is reflected here in this budget document.
Moving forward to employee benefits, overall, that account is $6,870,760.  $5.1 million of that employee benefit account is attributable to our health insurance.  There are ten expenditure categories in the employee benefit account.  You can see them on your spreadsheet.  It’s not just health insurance; it’s life insurance, it’s dental, it’s unemployment compensation, disability.  In total, those ten expenditure categories encompass the employee benefit category and $6.8 million request in this account.  Our health insurance information is quite positive this year.  Again, it’s $5.1 million.  It is a decrease from our renewal of last year, a slight decrease, a little more than a $3000 decrease in our request.  Some of that is obviously our claim information.  We are self insured with the town and so our renewal is based upon our claim information.  It’s also based upon some of our plan management and how complex the administration of our plans is.  Through collective bargaining, the board has been able to eliminate some non-standard elements of the plan and get people more in line with the teacher’s plan.  We’ve also moved to the health savings plan, which is a 401K type concept for health insurance.  The work that we did just over this past year, specifically from April to July 1, we were able to change our plan year on that health savings account so that employees could have access to it effective July 1.  Previously, the way it was working, they could have access to it January 1, which wasn’t enticing enough to them.  We have gone, in June 2010, we had only 6 employees on the health savings account plan.  As of today, we have 17.  Moving to the July 1 plan year has helped to make it more accessible to more employees and we don’t lose that opportunity to talk to them about what the plan can do for them and why it might be a good plan.  We hope moving forward that we can continue with that good effort, because it would also appear, that as much as our community remains healthy in our claims, that this is a lower cost plan.  If we can move more people to the lower cost plan, we might have some savings there that are beneficial to us.
In addition this year, our worker’s compensation plan renewal has come in less than last year and again, we’re self insured and we have safety committees in place in each school, which help to address behaviors to limit risky behaviors in the school that might lead to an injury.  We work on training staff in handling children and positive behaviors and restraint and all of that is seemingly paying off in our worker compensation renewal.

You will see in the employee’s benefits account, a tremendous increase in unemployment compensation.  Again, that is because we built this budget with the assumption that we aren’t going to get the Education Cost Sharing support, that ECS won’t come to us and we will have to take action on reduction in force.  This year, today, we’ve already exceeded as of today, January 24th, we’ve exceeded what’s in the account for 2010-2011 for unemployment compensation.  We know that that has been a cost drive and a problem for us because of the past two years of personnel reduction and certainly in moving this forward, we have to account for that.  If we learn throughout this process, that perhaps ECS funding will come to us from the town, we can make corresponding adjustments once we know.  That’s one of the complexities of this budget is the fluid nature of it, that we have to be able to acknowledge that there’s one area that we might be able to see a reduction in.

Mr. Killeen:  According to what you’ve been saying, there are two elements of interest in terms of ECS.  One is to what level the state will fund it, 75% or whatever that rate might be and also perhaps more dramatically of an impact to us is whether or not the town will extend that ECS funding to us.

Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.

Mr. Killeen:  I’m not sure exactly how that occurs, if it’s by law, supposed to be dedicated to education.  Could you share with me or enlighten me on that?

Ms. Baldwin:  I can try.  It’s a convoluted process and part of understanding that is first recognizing that in 2009-2010 and this year, 2010-2011, for the very first time, because the governor used ARRA dollars and took ARRA money and supplanted 14% of education cost sharing.  They attached legislation to that ECS money that it has to be used directly for education purposes and go to boards of ed.  As you might recall, last year, in 2009-2010, we set up a mechanism with the town whereby the grant money would flow to us, but we already had our $35.2 million budget.  In would have been in addition to money if we took the $1.6 million.  So we set up a grant, which just about every board of ed in the state did, where we would charge salaries, so we could report to the federal government and to the state how many positions were saved by this, we charged salaries to it, then flowed the money back to the town to keep the town whole with their education cost sharing allotment as well.  Remember the town received roughly $11.7 million in education cost sharing.  That goes to the town of Watertown.  Last year, the town was whole at $11.7 million, $1.6 million flowed to us, we charged it and set up this mechanism through payroll to send the money back to the town, and so the town was whole and the board was whole.  This year, what happened was, we’ve been reduced to MBR, to that $33.5 million.  There’s not a grant where we take the money and send it back to the town, we just take the money and stay whole. So to your question, what two things are at play?  What’s at play is what is the level of education cost sharing coming from the state, will it be at ’08-09 levels or as you say, is it 75% of that?  We don’t know, so that’s an unknown.  Then the second point, when we met with the Town Council, we asked them if you’re kept whole at ’08-09 levels, we still have this big gap, we’re at $33.5.  Will you funnel that $1.6 million to us?  Right now, there is no statutory obligation that they do that.  The only reason there was one was because it was connected to ARRA money previously.  It will no longer be connected to ARRA money as we move forward.  We asked them, would you do that.  Can we just set up similar sort of payroll mechanism to do this?  They said they would have the finance director look into it, but there was no affirmative response from the town.  Lacking that affirmative understanding of where the board’s budget is, we’re making the assumption that $33.5 million is our appropriation that absents any clarity from the town relative to how they’ll support ECS in funding the board’s budget….
Mr. Killeen:  We were going to fund it as a recommended budget.

Ms. Baldwin:  Correct, we’re going to ask for it.  That was a December 6th meeting and their response was that they would ask the finance director to look into, could that even happen, the legality of it from the town’s standpoint, how do we even mechanically do that and as you may recall, I summarized that meeting in writing to town on December 16th and we have not received a response back yet, so we don’t know.  There are a lot of unknowns in this budget which could change these figures quite a bit as we continue to move forward to board adoption the end of February.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Superintendent Baldwin, seeing as how we by charter, have to present a budget to the Town Council by March 1st, are you hopeful, at least that you would have some answers so that the budget we present on March 1st would have that answer one way or the other?  Have they indicated either way that there would be any answer?

Ms. Baldwin:  I would hope that we could get some clarity around what their willingness to fund would be, under what circumstances would the education cost sharing money, would the municipal side be willing to fund the $1.6 million or would it be apportion of that.  I think that those are all conversations that they’re having at their level.  Remember, they’re dealing with state road aid and all these other grants that are impacting their budget development as well and ECS is a big part of their budget in terms of revenue.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Just one other question.  The grant mechanism is set up to pay salaries for using that $1.6 million.  That was outside of the $11 million ECS allotment to the town?

Ms Baldwin:  Basically, it was inclusive of the $11.7, $1.6 million was a portion of that and that portion came right to us and we charged to it and sent it back to them so they remained whole at $11.7 million.  

Mr. Mazzamaro:  The fact that it came to us first is why we set up this mechanism.

Ms. Baldwin:  That is correct.  We worked extensively with Mr. Frigon and Mr. Nardelli last fall to get this in place to make sure we had a mechanism to address it so that the town was whole and that the board was whole so that the board’s appropriation would not be reduced.  That’s exactly what we didn’t want to happen in 2009-2010.  It didn’t.  They didn’t reduce our appropriation then, we used this grant mechanism, but unfortunately in 2010-2011 with three failed referendums, they made the decision to reduce our appropriation and fund us at the minimum budget requirement.  In so doing, they’re short $1.6 million in education cost sharing revenue because it’s coming directly to us.  The town is short by $1.6 million this year, 2010-2011.

All of that is part of the complexity that you see in the employee benefit account as a cost driver in unemployment compensation.  I don’t know if it will confuse matters, but on your two page spread sheet, if you go to the second page and you go to the very bottom of the second page, where it says budget actual totals and you can see the last column says budget change, which is $3,320,797.  Then you can see ($1,676,226).  That’s the state fiscal and stabilization funding that we’re requesting.  At a subcommittee meeting last week, I think Ms. Colangelo asked, “If we’re driving up unemployment, are we taking corresponding reductions?”  The answer is yes, they’re reflective in that $1.6 million, which represents the state fiscal and stabilization funding.  Therefore, that’s the $1.6 million increase or 4.7% budget.
Once we know more about education cost sharing from the state, the governor will produce his budget February 16th and we follow the legislative process around that.  Hopefully, we can engage in dialogue with the Town Council, the Finance Director and the Town Manager to get a better sense on February 16th when the governor presents his budget to the end of February when we have to transmit ours to the town, where we might stand relative to these two big unknowns.

Just to highlight the decision making around these two big unknowns and again reflects on the bottom of page 2 of your spreadsheet, you can see that the state fiscal and stabilization funding is being removed.  This is likely what will happen if we’re not funded.  These are the decisions that we’re going to have to make.  We know we’re going to use the federal jobs bill, but then we still need to find $1.1 million.  Again, we will begin looking at 6-10 positions to be eliminated form Watertown High School with really significant implications for the NEASC accreditation status and for all of the intervention work that we’ve put in place, the advanced placement offerings, the level of rigor and challenge that we’ve built into the high school here to make sure that children have the opportunity to achieve their dreams, to go to the colleges of their choice and to pursue the career that they’re passionate about.  We started that work and 6-10 positions being eliminated here would clearly set that back tremendously.  We would also have to look at 6-10 positions being reduced at Swift Middle School, moving to teams of 4, increases class sizes from 28 to 32 students.  Again, revisiting conversations relative to world language and instrumental music; again, at the K-5 level, looking at taking 3 FTE at that elementary level, raising class size to 26+ students and again not addressing kindergarten class sizes, which are upward of 22, 23, grade 1, we want to improve our ratio there.  Certainly, not at grade 5, we have 28 and 29 children already.  District wide, we’d have to look at our related resources and services model and special education and guidance, looking at all non certified positions and extracurricular programming.  It is a complex budget, but one people need to embrace and understand so that we can stay current with the continuous improvement initiatives that are underway in the district and that we do see some change and incremental gains, specifically evidenced at our grade 3 level coming out of John Trumbull Primary School.  

There are factors that are impacting personnel and benefits in the overall 2011-2012 budget request.  Certainly those local factors, those ones closest to us here at home are the Town Council decision to reduce the budget below the current service, the minimum budget requirement.  That is a significant local factor that we are struggling here.  A second one is our contractual obligation with the Watertown Education Association.  Certainly, the unemployment costs as we anticipate having to enact a reduction in force, having to address those reductions that I just outlined in the previous two slides.
Again, deeply affecting personnel and benefits, are the minimum budget requirement and the education cost sharing grant.  We don’t know where that is.  We’ll learn a lot more I think, by February 16 and then days and weeks and months after.  The fact that the ARRA stimulus funding expires June 30th, that’s significant as well as the fact that the economy has not turned around yet, and certainly not locally.  We don’t see the uptick here at all.  The state budget crisis, a $3.5 billion deficit, a $540 million gap in education cost sharing; all of those are external to us and deeply affecting where we are, partially because we haven’t had a well funded info structure and education budget for years.  We’re at a point now where this is important that the community understands and that’s our collective job.  As Mr. Lambert mentioned in the subcommittee report, we hope to set up a sub committee meeting next week to really get our heads around any questions that board members have and to think about how to more broadly communicate this in a clean, easy to understand, if at all possible manner.  That concludes personnel and benefits of the year’s 2011-2012 budget presentation.

Mr. Lambert:  Mr. Chairman, we are having a meeting next week, time and date to announced, but we certainly do need from Mr. Nardelli, the town finance director, an answer on this $1.6 million.  There is no reason why we should not get an answer ahead of time.  We need to do planning; we need to put a lot of things in place with this information.  I hope that Mr. Frigon, our Town Manager puts some pressure on Mr. Nardelli to give us an answer.  We need that information.

Mr. Killeen:  Through the chair, to Mr. Lambert’s point, while we have that focus, that to some extent may be putting the cart before the horse.  We’d have to obtain approval through the council for those efforts as well.  It underlines the importance of us developing a classifiable budget.  We don’t have some of the factors that could be made available to us.  It’s an effort in futility.  A grant that the governor and the legislature work through the ECS, I wouldn’t expect us to have anything quantifiable after the governor’s budget.  It still has to meet the approval of the legislature.  Our hopes would be that it would.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you, Superintendent Baldwin.  As you can see, this is probably one of the most complicated budget seasons we’ll ever see.

J.     Report from the Chairman 
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I just wanted to again, encourage board members, and it’s happened the last couple of years, but any budget committee meetings, I would encourage board members, even if you’re not on the budget committee to attend and ask questions and listen.  This information is going to have to be covered many, many times in order to fully comprehend it and digest it.  As you can see from Superintendent Baldwin’s presentation, these are very serious issues and we’ll be working with for the next several months. 

K.    
Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent

1.
Consideration of the Approval of the Acceptance of Gift



Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin



Text of Motion:

Mr. Sami Kulla would like to donate a set of “Encyclopedia Americana”, copyright 1981, to Swift Middle School with an approximate cost of $50.00.



Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None


Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

It is recommended that the Board approve of this generous gift and a letter of thanks and appreciation to be sent to the donor.

2.
Consideration of the Approval of Family Medical Leave of Absence


Motion Presented by:
Ms. Colangelo

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin



Text of Motion:

Ms. Julia Culbertson, Spanish Teacher at Watertown High School, requests a maternity leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act commencing approximately March 17, 2011 until the end of the 2010-2011 school year with use of accumulated sick time.

It is recommended that the Board approve of a maternity leave of absence under the Family Medical Leave Act commencing approximately March 17, 2011 until the end of the 2010-2011 school year with use of accumulated sick time and a medical doctor’s note to return.   



Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
L.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments
Mr. Buzzannco:  Just one comment based on the Superintendent’s very thorough presentation.  I just wanted to reinforce, Superintendent that this year and next year and actually going a couple of years out, there have been groups within the district that have taken hard 0’s.  I want to reconfirm those groups.  Groups in this room should be singled out.  You’ll be going into your third year at the same level of pay, a very similar situation your second year, who are Karen and Jim and we are so grateful for those sacrifices that you’re making.  We’ve seen hard 0’s from the administrators for next year for the ’11-12, paraprofessionals for the current academic year, custodians, as well, this year. 


Ms. Colangelo:  The nurses as well.

Mr. Buzzannco:  Thank you, the nurses as well.  They’ve done that sacrificing out of recognition of what the town is facing and the taxpayers face in an effort to preserve jobs.  Those sacrifices have got to be commended and deeply appreciated.  You could say to a very large extent, that because of the salaries and wages involved here, that the folks who made these sacrifices are even more deeply affected by the economy than other occupational groups in the district are because they tend to earn a little less, they may have less in savings and be less prepared for economic hardships or sudden increases in spending for any sort of emergency.  I think that that type of sacrifice just has to be appreciated once again and I think we can look with a great deal of hope to our teachers groups at this point to participate in the same way.  They have not taken a hard freeze in any of these years that we’ve been discussing and I think the town is hopefully looking toward them for that same kind of sacrifice at this point.  It’s desperately needed and we will welcome their sacrifice as we’ve welcomed and appreciated everyone else’s.
M.    Public Participation

None
N.
Executive Session

Personnel Matter:  Discussion on the extension of the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013. 
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Beland

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Text of Motion:

That the board enter into executive session for discussion and possible action on the extension of the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

All Board Members and Superintendent Karen Baldwin entered into Executive Session at 8:25 p.m.

The meeting came out of Executive Session and returned to Regular Session at 8:46 p.m.
O.
Regular Session

Mr. Mazzamaro:  The first thing we need to do is I need a motion to take off the table action on the extension of the Superintendent’s contract to June 30, 2013.

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:

To take off the table action on the extension of the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Now I need a motion to extend the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013.

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Lambert

Motion Seconded by:
Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:

To extend the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013
Discussion:

Mr. Killeen:  I would just like to share that when the Superintendent engaged her work here in Watertown, there was exceptional difficulties with significant loss of administrative personnel and the mission of education hung in the balance.  Since then, she has engaged the work on such a personal and professional level and encouraged those around her to do so similarly and I feel like under her leadership, we have a positive educative purpose and I just want to recognize her personal level of commitment in doing all she has done and efforts to make education in Watertown the best that it can be.

Mr. Lambert:  I would also like to take us back a little bit.  When Superintendent Baldwin came to us, she was a first time Superintendent.  We all tend to think of her as a Superintendent in nature, whereas she was not a Superintendent until she came here.  Plus, she replaced someone that was pretty well established here, Dr. Erardi.  Those were hard shoes to replace and to replace him with a fairly new Superintendent and like Kevin said, without any staff.  She recommended her own staff and built three schools, actually four at the same time is a heavy load.  Curriculum changes and evaluations, a lot of other things that were thrown at us, completely turned this district around.  It’s been a real heavy load for her and I commend the Superintendent for her work.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you, any further discussion?

Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, I speak in opposition to the motion and I do so for several reasons.  Most of which are budgetary and I really think that where we are, as shown in our budget presentation today, is at such a critical juncture in our country, when our neighboring state of New York has one of the more liberal known politicians elected, Governor Cuomo says, “We have such a problem here, that my constitutional officers have to take a 5% pay cut, including the Attorney General of New York”.  He gets $151,000 right now.  He would be reduced to about what Superintendent Baldwin makes right now at $142,000.  I can sympathize and empathize with all of the hard work that Superintendents must do, but when we face the voters who elect us, we have to try to make sure to get a budget through…
Mr. Killeen:  Point of order Mr. Chairman, the discussion on the motion has to be relative to the motion, which is extension of the Superintendent’s contract with regard and only with regard to the extension of the contract without compensation considerations, through the chair.

Atty. Butterly:  If I could be heard on that Mr. Chairman, as far as the relevance to the extension, we are currently committed to 18 months of paying Superintendent Baldwin $142,000.  I know of no board member that has raised any kind of question about that 18 month period.  This came to us tonight, this extension request, not from the board.  It came from Superintendent Baldwin who, under her original hiring agreement, has this right.  She brought it to our attention in our December packet.  She said I would like a vote in January, which tonight we are doing.  I think it’s completely relevant to say right now, I’m under this understanding.  I wasn’t around when this was negotiated, that Superintendent Baldwin over the next 18 months can continue to do her work for our district or if she gets a job promotion, which she finds attractive, she has a right to give us 90 days notice and to move on.  If we extend this contract from the 18 month to the 30 month period that’s being requested through June of 2013, then I believe that all of the things that may happen economically in our country through the new congress, in our state and to our town, will be impacted because we may be in a situation where even though our governor, this weekend he said,”I would never entertain the state of Connecticut going bankrupt”, things like that.  There may be severe changes in salary structures across the state and we’ll be locked into a 30 month contract and the employee still has a 90 day out and if her work is locked in through this academic year and next academic year, I believe next summer, when we evaluate Superintendent Baldwin, would be the appropriate time to make these decisions.  I think to ask for the extension right now without an updated evaluation is putting the cart before the horse.  There’s that part of our job, and there’s also the financial report back to our Town Council and to the town’s people, that we are extending our biggest contract for our town at the request of the employee at the same level of funding for another 12 months and I plead right now at the extreme financial crisis we’re facing, we’ve been warned about and Superintendent Baldwin did a great job of warning us again tonight.  I commend the work on it.  We just don’t have the data right now to do this.  Financially, it’s imprudent and I respectfully submit, this is not an evaluation of Superintendent Baldwin tonight, this is simply deciding whether or not we want to extend her contract a year and I think we should do the whole package at once this summer.  I think this is premature.  For that reason, I’m voting no.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you Mr. Butterly.

Mr. Buzzannco:  I will speak to that briefly.  I would suggest that all board members become cognizant of the total compensation of Superintendent Baldwin, relative to the compensation of Superintendents in surrounding communities.  What we will find if we go through a thorough evaluation is that if the Superintendent in Watertown is perhaps the least compensated of superintendents in all the surrounding communities in Watertown.  This to me is financially speaking a prudent thing to do on behalf of the town, setting aside the comments that we’ve shared and I’ll reiterate regarding her phenomenal performance and the imperative need to have her continue leading this district through numerous change efforts.

Atty. Butterly:  Mr. Chairman, if I could respond.  Dr. Snead of Waterbury with 18,000 students is currently paid $149,000 and I just want to state for the record that in our town of Watertown, we have a lot of challenges, no doubt.  That’s a much bigger district, that’s a bordering district and so I do think that the compensation package is very fair right now given the economic circumstances and I don’t know where we’ll be down the line.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  I’m sorry Mr. Butterly.  I would like to move the question.  I think we’ve got everyone’s idea where they stand on the motion.  I think I would like to move the motion forward and move it to a vote at this point.

Atty. Butterly: I just wanted to say that (inaudible)…..

Mr. Killeen:  No discussion once the question’s been moved.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  We’re going to move to a vote.  All in favor of extending the Superintendent’s contract through June 30, 2013.
Opposed:


Atty. Butterly, Mr. Irwin

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion carries (7-2-0).
P.
Adjournment
Motion Presented by:
Mr. Killeen

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Butterly

Text of Motion:

That the meeting adjourn at 8:55 PM.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.

The meeting adjourned at 8:55 P.M.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Colangelo, Secretary

Boared of Education

Patricia A. Barber, Minutes Secretary
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